
Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Planning Board of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on 
Tuesday, January 28, 2020 at 7:43 pm in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, 104 Main 
Street, Mount Kisco, New York 
 
Members Present: Doug Hertz, Chairman 
   John Bainlardi, Vice Chair 
   Ralph Vigliotti 
   Michael Bonforte 
   John Hochstein 
   Crystal Pickard 
   William Polese 
 
Staff Present:  Jan K. Johannessen, Village Planner 
   Anthony Oliveri, Village Engineer 
   Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney 
   Peter J. Miley, Building Inspector 
 
Chairman Hertz stated alright, thank you everyone.  This is the Mount Kisco Planning Board, this is 
Tuesday, January 28th.  We’ve just concluded our work session and this begins our regular meeting.  The 
first item before us, we have two sets of minutes from September 24th and June 11th, we do have quorums 
for both of those minutes.  Are there any changes that anyone needs to give to Michelle?  Alright, is there 
a motion to approve both sets of minutes? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated so moved. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated is there a second? 
 
Mr. Bonforte seconded the motion. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated alright, Michelle? 
 
UPON ROLL CALL VOTE: 
 
 Vice Chair Bainlardi  - aye 
 Mr. Bonforte   - aye 
 Mr. Vigliotti   -  abstain June 11th  
      aye September 24th 
 Mr. Hochstein  - aye 
 Ms. Pickard   - aye June 11th 
      abstain September 24th 
 Mr. Polese   - aye 
 Chairman Hertz  - aye June 11th 
      abstain September 24th 
 
The motion carried by a vote of 7 to 0. 
 
A.  The Park (ShopRite Expansion) – 333 North Bedford Road 
 PB2018-0365, SBL 69.50-2-1 
 Site Plan, Special Use Permit, Change of Use, Subdivision, Steep Slopes 
 Continued Public Hearing 
 
Chairman Hertz stated we have three public hearings and the first, The Park 333 North Bedford Road, we 
need to adjourn them.  Now we are going to adjourn them to when… 
 
The Secretary stated February 25th was the decision. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated the request.  So the public, the continuation, the continued public hearing for The 
Park which is the ShopRite Expansion, 333 North Bedford Road will be continued to February 28th… 
 
The Secretary stated 25th. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated excuse me, I stand corrected, February 25th. The next item is Dandelion Energy for 
Kirstin Cole, 12 Greeley Court. 
 
B.  Dandelion Energy for Kirstin Cole – 12 Greeley Court 
 PB2019-0388, SBL 80.69-1-2.10 
 Wetland Permit and Steep Slopes Permit 
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Chairman Hertz stated this is for public hearing, a continued public hearing for a wetland permit and steep 
slopes permit.  We are still waiting for responses from the applicant and the applicant’s engineering firms.  
So is there anyone here tonight to speak on that application?  Alright, in that case we are going to as well 
adjourn that until the 25th as they have not yet responded and given the information that has been requested 
of them. 
 
C.  NY Luxury Motors of Mount Kisco, Inc. (Jaguar Land Rover Dealership) – 
 299 Kisco Avenue 
 PB2017-0350 SBL 69.49-2-1 
 Site Plan, Wetland Permit 
 Continued Public Hearing 
 
 NY Luxury Motors of Mount Kisco, Inc. (Jaguar Land Rover Service) – 
 41 Kensico Drive 
 PB2017-0351, SBL 69.50-1-2 
 Site Plan, Wetland Permit 
 Continued Public Hearing 
 
Chairman Hertz stated the third item on the agenda for continued public hearing is NY Luxury Motors of 
Mount Kisco which is the Jaguar/Land Rover dealership, for both 299 Kisco Avenue and 41 Kensico Drive 
which we are taking together.  And they have requested to adjourn to February 25th so that they can provide 
full and complete information.  So with that, the three public hearings are all adjourned to February 25th.  
Moving on then, the next item on the agenda, we have two conceptual application, both for Rivera Toyota 
service, both for Rivera Toyota. The service locations at 227 and the following that there will be one for 
conceptual site plan for 255 Kisco Avenue for the dealership. And with that, welcome. 
 
D.  Rivera Toyota Service – 227 Kisco Avenue 
 PB2020-0393, SBL 69.57-1-1 
 Conceptual Site Plan 
 
E.  Rivera Toyota Dealership – 255 Kisco Avenue 
 PB2020-0394, SBL 69.49-3-2  
 Conceptual Site Plan  
 
Dan Collins of Hudson Engineering & Consulting was present. 
 
Mr. Collins this is actually a welcome surprise, I thought I’d be waiting for a little while. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated so did we. 
 
Mr. Collins stated alright, so just to start off, Dan Collins from Hudson Engineering.  I know there were 
two applications that were submitted that were separate… 
 
Microphone discussion. 
 
Mr. Collins stated so basically what we did, we had to submit two separate applications as there are two 
separate owners.  But essentially it’s, both applications are essentially one overall plan together that would 
be done in combination.  So I guess, so I did was I actually combine the sites into a map that will make it a 
little bit easier to follow between the two sites.  Okay, good evening members of the Board, we’re here to 
represent our plan to obtain site plan approval for the removal of existing gravel and asphalt parking areas 
that were constructed within the required 10 foot landscaping buffer, as well as reduce the development 
coverage for 255 Kensico Avenue, Kisco Avenue, I’m sorry. As well as provide for a 24 foot wide 
connection that will go between the two properties.  Both properties are located in the GC, the General 
Commercial Zoning District, 227, which is at the corner of Kisco Avenue and Hubbels Drive, is a 50,450 
square foot lot, it consists of an existing 13,767 square foot service building with associated parking around 
the building.  255, is immediately to the north, which is the left on your screen, this is an approximately 
69,606 square foot lot, located just to the north of 227, currently occupied by a 10,841 square foot building 
which is service and display area.  The parking existing to the front of the lot, the remainder of the lot is 
currently outdoor storage for new vehicles for Rivera. As you can see from the existing conditions, a 
substantial amount of the site is currently covered with gravel and asphalt areas.  There is a portion of this 
that was actually returned back to grass, I believe it was this area of gravel was removed and turned back to 
lawn.  However, there was still a large quantity of area that needed to be returned back into lawn and 
landscaping to meet the Village’s requirement. I will switch over to the other sheet. So on the 255 Kisco 
Avenue side, you can see that what we’ve done is pulled all of the landscaping, all of the gravel parking 
that was around the perimeter of the lot back to the meet the required 10 foot landscape buffer setback.  
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Additionally, since this is back in for site plan approval, we had to restripe the parking area as part of this to 
provide for the required parking spaces, 46 are required, 46 spaces are provided based off of the breakdown 
inside the building that was included on the plan set.  In adding these parking spaces, we were able to add 
additional landscaped areas throughout the site, landscaped islands to further bring down that development 
coverage number to be within 100% compliance.  So with this layout, we are now at 110% compliance 
with the Village Code for development coverage and the 10 foot buffer requirement.  Now I’ll move on to 
227, so basically what we’re trying to do here is we’re trying to have an interconnection between the two 
lots, both lots are currently owned by Rivera Toyota and operated, obviously in tandem with each other… 
 
Whitney Singleton stated did you say owned by or controlled by? 
 
Mr. Collins stated controlled by, they’re a tenancy, I’m sorry not owned by, there are two owners, they’re 
separate.  The tenancy is the same, so what happens now is the existing truck for deliveries comes in, 
unloads on the 227 property, the delivery vehicles come out to Kisco Avenue and then will come back in 
and loaded onto, into the parking area on the 255 side.  What we’re proposing is a 24 foot wide access 
between the properties, as well as driveway modifications to the Kensico Drive entrance to the rear of the 
227 property.  What this will allow for is better access for the truck carrier to come into the property, drop 
the cars off and then safely transfer the cars between the properties without having to go onto Kisco 
Avenue.  So this is a benefit to the surrounding neighbors, the surrounding traffic, so it will actual eliminate 
this delivery traffic coming out onto Kisco Avenue, making hat short distance and interrupting and traffic 
that may be coming from the south.  In order to accomplish the interconnection, obviously we will need a 
variance within this area, we don’t know, we won’t be able to provide the actual landscape area, the buffer 
area within this interconnection so we need the buffer variance on both 255 and 227.  With the construction 
of the buffer, I mean the interconnection and the reconstruction of the driveway to add grass pavers to make 
it easier for the truck to get in.  We will also need a variance on 227 for development coverage because that 
will go up to approximately 1,188 square feet, so we need a variance of 1,188 square feet on 227 coverage.  
And then in the event that our client is no longer in tenancy on either lot, the improvements are to remain, 
the interconnection is to be defunct and gotten rid of.  There will be modifications and we will submit this 
later on because we will need to show trucks will still be able to make deliveries on the 255 Kisco Avenue 
property, as of right now they’re using 227 to make their deliveries.  So there will be modifications to that 
that will be submitted as separate drawing in the future showing that we can get the trucks onto the 
property, make the deliveries and then safely get them back, so they’re not parking in Kisco Avenue and 
make their deliveries and drop-offs.  With that being said, we’re looking to get some feedback from the 
Board and see if we can move forward with the application, both applications for that matter. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated so, thank you very much.  Let me just ask a question that I wasn’t quite sure of.  
With the current proposed site plans, the car carriers would come in to the south site which is 227? 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated 227 and then unload onto that site and then the interconnection is used just for 
driving vehicles? 
 
Mr. Collins stated it will just be used for delivery and drop-off of vehicles between the two properties. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated but the truck is never trying to traverse that. 
 
Mr. Collins stated no, a truck is, and I used a WB-62 which comparable in size to the carrier that they 
currently use, we’re able to get that in off of Kensico Drive from both directions both north and south, 
based on our discussions with Rivera Toyota, that’s currently what they do, it depends on the driver, who is 
delivering the cars and then they make the left back down onto Kisco Avenue, so they are able to make 
that.  And then once, if this ever, the tenant ever leaves, this all becomes defunct them obviously we will be 
providing and additional plan that shows truck turning off of Kisco Avenue to make deliveries onto the 255 
property.  That will be submitted as part of the next submission that we make. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and just to finish, so on the lower site, it’s going to need a variance for development 
coverage.  Is it currently compliant or is currently slightly deficient? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I think it might be slightly over, it might be slight over… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated okay. 
 
Mr. Collins stated as it was constructed.  I guess some things changed since 1991 or were constructed a 
little differently, so then ended up a little over based on our calculations.  We can actually, obviously look 
at that again to see if we missed something to make sure that there’s no variance to begin… 
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Chairman Hertz stated yeah because just on my quick look, the amount of change that you’re looking for 
doesn’t look to be the size of the variance that you’re kind of mentioned.  So I was wondering if there was a 
variance for current coverage… 
 
Mr. Collins stated based on the plans that I’ve looked at back in ’91, I don’t believe there were any 
variances. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated maybe there was a change… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated they were right at the max, 75%.  I think your existing cap shows 75% and then 
there’s this increase to 77% but as you mentioned, it doesn’t seem that the improvements are consistent 
with the percentage increase, so. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated okay, so just, that’s just something to check.  So one of the discussions, so let me, so 
let me just continue then on that thought before we go into things.  So, if you sever the two properties, if 
one lease doesn’t extend or Rivera leaves both or whatever it may be and the two properties are no longer 
operating in tandem, the northern property will still have a, will still be approved to be used as a car 
dealership.  So you’re proposing to submit an alternative site plan, essentially a site plan to exist on its 
own? 
 
Mr. Collins stated exactly, it will be a, this is the site plan, these are tandem, it would be an additional site 
plan that would be included in this site of submission drawings, construction drawings.  There would be a 
separate for 255 that just show a truck coming off that so we can make an, have an adequate drive. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated have you spent any time conceptually kind of going through what that could look 
like yet? 
 
Mr. Collins stated we did look at possibly having a, an entrance come off at about this location, having the 
truck, so that the truck doesn’t have to make a complete 90º bend, the truck would come in, I’ll put it this 
way, we may have to widen this out and then the truck would make the 180º back down Kisco Avenue.  
And that’s conceptually what we’ve looked at, we haven’t physically done it yet. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated one of the comments or one of the discussion items during the work session was that 
this is, the site is in the Main Street, Designated Main Street… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated DEP Designated Main Street Area. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated so any changes like that are going to trigger a full approval by DEP, so theoretically 
you’re going to need two sets of approvals, one for the actual site plan and then one for your theoretical site 
plan.  Because if you know, if the two properties are severed because Rivera goes away, I think what 
you’re asking for is not for the site to, well you know, not be functional but the site to have a site plan that 
can be, that’s preapproved and put in place and can be used, correct? 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, that is correct. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated so I would you know, Jan’s comment during the work session was that, I believe it 
was Jan’s, was that that will require a full set of approvals which may be a lot of work.  You’re looking at 
additional curb cuts, additional… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated there will be Zoning issues in terms of development coverage. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated right, so while your certainly creating a positive by allowing the sites to exist 
separately, you’re going to create more approvals and a longer process or a lot more work at minimum to 
get both sets of approvals. 
 
Mr. Collins stated we can obviously, and we’re obviously in the conceptual stage so its pretty early on.  We 
can obviously re-look at what we have already proposed, reconfigure what we already have to see if we can 
actually get a truck in and out there without having to add any curb cuts, obviously that’s not a direction we 
want to go in, we don’t want any extra approvals. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated obviously I understand, even changes in impervious surface, the triggers in a 
Designated Main Street… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated there’s going to be DEP approvals for this regardless because you have gravel 
surfaces that you’re converting to pavement and you’re in the Designated Main Street Area, so I think 
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you’re going to the DEP for the proposed action.  The question is do you need to also go there for the 
alternative. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I’d rather if I was going to go, I’d only want to do it once. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated we don’t blame you. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated no such thing. 
 
Anthony Oliveri stated the question still remains, also, DEP would approve it as a future site plan, you 
know, so you’d have to explore that with DEP on the alternate site plan to see what they’re willing to look 
at and approve now. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I mean if we can get it, if we can get that truck in there now without having to have an 
alternate and then still meet the requirements for parking, obviously we’d revise this to meet that because 
I’d rather have to do this process once and keep it straight forward. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated right, I mean it’s a challenge obviously but… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated can I ask a question about, just so I understand what’s actually being proposed 
on 255.  So the area that has kind of the grid there on the right side on the, I guess that’s the southern side, 
is that pavers? 
 
Mr. Collins stated this area? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated yes. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I actually hashed that in, just so that we could have the areas, the separate areas where 
we’re doing the storage, where we have existing storage or proposed storage, I’m sorry.  So hashed area is 
where new vehicle storage would be. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated but what’s the surface of that? 
 
Mr. Collins stated it would just be gravel. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated and what’s there now? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I believe it’s gravel, so we’re not changing that area. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated and gravel was the surface that was shown on the, what I’ll call the approved… 
 
Mr. Collins stated on the existing plan? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated right. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, that was on the existing plan, it is all gravel. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated but that area was grass. 
 
Mr. Collins stated that used to, back on the original approved plans, back in the 70’s I believe, that was 
actually a grassed area.  So over these years since the ‘70’s, previous tenants have slowly added this, gravel 
area I guess in and then obviously… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated so isn’t that going to require DEP approval? 
 
Jan Johannessen stated yes and the area to the left of that is, there’s a portion of… 
 
Mr. Collins stated you can see that shaded… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated that’s also gravel and that would be proposed to be pavement, as part of their formal 
parking lot. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated I think if you don’t restore that area to grass which is what’s the approved site 
plan, you’re not in compliance and to the extent that you want to legalize it, if it’s gravel which I do not 
believe the DEP considers to be an impervious surface, I mean a pervious surface.  Gravel is in impervious, 
correct? 
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Jan Johannessen stated gravel is pervious for the DEP. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated that’s not… 
 
Whitney Singleton stated for our Zoning it’s considered development coverage. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated no but I’m talking about whether or not, the last few times I’ve been to the 
DEP, gravel is not permitted to be… 
 
Anthony Oliveri stated yeah, I think they’d want to look at it, they might look at it as being compacted, you 
know, [inaudible] surface and not grass obviously… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated correct, in other words they’re not going to give you credit for it… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated well there might be, in the Designated Main Street, gravel wouldn’t trigger DEP 
approval but gravel might be considered for, in terms of your stormwater calculations.  But gravel by itself 
doesn’t trigger DEP approval under the Designated Main Street Area. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated not looking to find problems but just to understand what’s going on there.  And 
then the, you’ve got that kind of band that’s going around a couple these sections, those are the areas that 
are changing? 
 
Mr. Collins stated this hashed here? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated yes. 
 
Mr. Collins stated that’s actually existing, the limits of the existing gravel. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated okay. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I can zoom in, it comes out a little bit better there.  Gravel parking area here, this is all 
gravel existing. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated okay. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated parking to the left, where it’s currently gravel, that would be paved as part of your 
formal… 
 
Mr. Collins stated we will most likely have to pave that so we can have the striped parking. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated are there any used vehicles stored on the property? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I do not know off the top of my head, I believe there may be some but they would be 
stored, obviously we have more parking in the rear, in this area.  So anything that we can keep away from 
the front, I know that was one of the requirements outlined in the Code, to keep it away from the front… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated for some reason there’s a prohibition on storing used vehicles on gravel surfaces, 
they have to be on paved surfaces. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated do they differentiate between a used vehicle and a certified pre-owned vehicle? 
 
Jan Johannessen stated I don’t think certified pre-owned exist… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated it’s all used. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated the landscape buffers, will you be, are you proposing to put in curbing from the parking 
areas to the landscape buffers? 
 
Mr. Collins stated it would be curbing and then the landscape buffers we have… 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated permanent curbing? 
 
Mr. Collins stated yeah. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated okay, concrete curbing… 



Planning Board Meeting Minutes 
January 28, 2020 Minutes Page 7 

 
 
Mr. Collins stated I would expect us to be putting concrete curbing so that we can capture this, it makes it 
easier to capture the stormwater with the curbing in there, anyway. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated okay. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated another question, there’s car display listed here, yet the car sales are happening on 
the other side of Town from what I, is that correct? 
 
Mr. Collins stated they’re keeping the car display in the waiting area from what I understand.  As this is a 
car dealership use, it’s still a use, so to keep that going, they keep the car display in there, they do it in the 
waiting area, so it does kind of act as sales in that respect, so there is… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated so there’s display but no sales, I mean, no intent of having active sales out of there. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I guess there’s no sales representative in this location but they do have a display there for 
sales, so obviously you’re going in there, you’re looking at a nice new car while you’re car is getting fix, 
you might want a new one. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and is there used car sales out of this location? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I don’t recall off the top of my head if there is or not but there is, it would minimal.  
Most of the cars that are on here are repaired, oil changed and then new vehicle storage on site of the other 
location. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated could you, I mean, do you know offhand, can you provide a narrative for how the 
two sites are used?  You know, what happens at 227 and 255… 
 
Mr. Collins stated I thought we did submit something. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated you did, I was wondering if you… 
 
Mr. Collins stated [inaudible]. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated you could… 
 
Mr. Collins stated expand on that? 
 
Chairman Hertz stated or just sort of synopsize what’s happening at both sites… 
 
Mr. Collins stated sure, on this, I mean I can just, on this side basically it’s quick repairs, maintenance, oil 
changes, something along those lines.  On the other side at 227, from what I understand those are the more 
heavy duty repairs, transmissions, you know the bigger more expensive stuff.  So this is basically, people 
are going to come in, they’re going to wait for their oil change and they’re going to quick out of there. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated okay, so customers are bringing their vehicles in and they’re not being brought in 
from the other location… 
 
Mr. Collins stated not this one, this is the service you drive in, drop your car off, line it up and wait or you 
get a courtesy vehicle but waiting… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and is that, and then if the car has a heavier service to do, it’s moved over to the 
other location or does the customer head over to the other location? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I would assume at this point, they actually physically bring it, drive it from one side to 
the other if they do need a heavier duty repair, they can’t make it.  If they find something here that’s worse 
and they can’t make it, they just tow it over there… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated but it’s not a, the customers are not, are going to a single location, the customers are 
not driving it to… 
 
Mr. Collins stated if the customer is coming in for a transmission repair, they’re coming here first. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and is there a customer waiting area there as well or customer… 
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Mr. Collins stated there’s parking, you can come, you wait, you can come in, there is office space to sit and 
talk to the service department.  So there is small waiting area but it’s not as substantial as on the other side 
where they have more people coming in, oil changes is wait your turn. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated can you share a little bit about customer parking?  Is it stacked parking in front of the 
service area, is there a designated area in the lot for customer parking?  And how many spaces would that 
be? 
 
Mr. Collins stated the customer parking, the required parking that was necessary for the Village is 46 
spaces.  I guess that’s assuming that both customer parking and employee parking together, so that’s what 
these areas are for. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated so the areas that we’re looking at, none of those spaces would be for storage?  Would I 
be incorrect in that statement? 
 
Mr. Collins stated for storage of cars? 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated new vehicles? 
 
Mr. Collins stated new vehicles, no. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated this is all service orientated… 
 
Mr. Collins stated this is all, yup, right now I know their storage for new vehicles is pretty much 
everywhere they can stick one, it will be centralized into this location, this would have to be and have to 
remain new parking… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated available customer parking. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated and employee. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and employee parking, right.  Now is there, okay, so there’s not, there isn’t, so on 
some of the other applications we’ve looked at, there’s a queue area in front of you know where a car 
would be driven into, right, so where you have your arrows… 
 
Mr. Collins stated yeah, there is a queuing area here. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated okay, so will signage, I guess my question is are customers going to be encouraged 
to queue up in front of there or are they encouraged to drive over and park and come over?  I mean, what’s 
the business procedure? 
 
Mr. Collins stated right now what I understand, they queue up here and they go inside or somebody comes 
out and helps them and then they bring it in for them, into the garage and then they wait, when they bring it 
around, they just pull around the side and they come out and get it. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated how many cars would be able to queue up in that location? 
 
Mr. Collins stated we didn’t actually look at that 100%, I know it doesn’t back up on to Kisco Avenue, as 
we speak now. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated we’ll need to know that. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I can look at that. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated yeah. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated yeah and we’d love to understand the business case for you know the, it’s being 
called a car dealership but it’s acting like a subsidiary right with service.  And I understand you’re keeping 
the car dealership by having the display there and I’m not trying to catch you up at all I just you know, I 
think there could be some opportunities, do you expect for instance that all those parking spaces would get 
utilized, if they’re designated only for employee and for customer parking but really the customers are 
queuing and having their cars inside… 
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Mr. Collins stated I mean I guess I would imagine that maybe some of those maybe parked there 
temporarily, if they needed to free up a bay and get the next person in. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated I’m just wondering if we have the opportunity to do something like land bank some 
spaces that wouldn’t be used.  You know what I mean?  If really the functional use is queuing up of cars, 
taking them inside, bringing them back around, you have employee parking, you might have a little bit of 
extra parking if there’s some overflow or a busy time but you might not need, even though the Code says a 
required number, the Planning Board always has the option to say based on the business case, we’d have to 
be able to design for that but perhaps we don’t need to install… 
 
Mr. Collins stated yeah, I can speak with Rivera, see what the turnover is, how many cars come in their 
daily or weekly to see, I mean how many spaces they need now or how many spaces they use now.  Right 
now, obviously there’s a lot of mix of cars that are fixed and cars that are new, so it’s hard to tell, so I can 
discuss that with Rivera. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated right, okay.  I mean, that’s certainly a question.  From a larger sort of birds eye view 
of this, this is one of those sites that’s being sitting there for a long time, hasn’t been updated.  One of the 
things that we’ve all noticed is that there’s sidewalk that comes in from the south, there’s sidewalk that 
comes in and ends at the north and then during the section of across the northern property, there’s no 
sidewalk.  So that area would sit in the Village right of way but we may, I think we would like to consider, 
I don’t know whether we’ll require it but we’d like to consider you know, continuing that sidewalk, 
connecting the two sidewalks if you would.  You know, obviously you would have some impact on the 
greenspace but all of that sits, I think in the right of way, not on your property, the Village would lose a 
number of trees that sit just at that… 
 
Mr. Collins stated just on the… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated just at that, so we may look to really spruce up, green up the buffer that you’re 
presenting, you do have… 
 
Mr. Collins stated there will be obviously a landscaping plan will be provided eventually. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and so we may want to consider, the landscaping might look different if the Village 
trees are going to come in that right of way, you may look at a different landscaping plan.  So it’s 
something that we’re, I think when we look at this, it kind of in a quick and, in a quick view it kind of asks 
for that connecter of the sidewalk which would unfortunately remove those trees. 
 
Mr. Collins stated we can do, the landscaping obviously Lexus did a good job back, how many years ago 
that was, how they do a good job maintaining it… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated right. 
 
Mr. Collins stated it will probably be similar to something like that, soften it up.  Obviously we don’t want 
to block the entire view of any cars that you have out there, that you want to drive by and… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated right, right and they had a similar thing and they were able to come to a nice 
accommodation, you know softening up the edge of the road while not putting up a 6 foot block that 
doesn’t show anything.  We certainly understand what that looks like. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated will there be any detailing or preparation of cars on this site for the dealership on North 
Bedford Road? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I don’t know if it’s directly connected, I’m not sure if there’s one, a detailing site that’s 
at Rivera Toyota right now, there’s a car wash that is to the rear of 255, that’s on there now.  So I’m 
assuming that some work does get done at this property as well. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated okay. 
 
Mr. Collins stated it’s a single bay in the back. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated yeah, so if you move towards a formal application, I think flushing out some of that 
information is going to be important.  How cars move, where new car prep is happening, you know 
relatively to three sites obviously.  Obviously what we’re concerned about is what, how cars move around 
here but if they’re moving, you know, if they’re being dropped here, if new cars are arriving here, being 
prepped and being moved over for, that’s information that’s, that we would like to understand. 
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Mr. Collins stated yes. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated I assume that they are prepped here and then moved over there, I don’t remember 
enough about the other building to remember if there’s prep space there. 
 
Mr. Collins stated that’s what, I don’t know. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated there is a Code provision, just hitting on the landscaping that areas used for the 
storage or display of vehicles need to be screened from view from the street.  It wouldn’t apply to area 
that’s used for customer and employees [parking] but the car storage area, the intent of the Code is for that 
to be screened from view. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and certainly what Lexus has done, what BMW has done, is create display areas 
where a couple of vehicles with a little bit more space around them can be displayed but the bulk, sort of 
the bulk storage area which is not an attractive look, is screened. And I don’t remember if on the site on 
North Bedford Road, if there’s a display area or not… 
 
Jan Johannessen stated on what? 
 
Chairman Hertz stated for… 
 
Mr. Collins stated I mean I think they have some cars parked along the roadway. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated there was also a much more substantial buffer at that site than there exists today, 
was removed. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated yeah.  So that’s something to consider in your overall site plan, if you do want to 
have something that looks like display, it should be differentiated from the bulk storage of vehicles. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated mainly the southern portion of the site that’s just going to be tandem parked cars, 
should have a different landscaping package than the portion of the site that’s formal parking. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated does that make sense? 
 
Mr. Collins stated so you’re saying, this obviously this area will be different between of the car storage to 
screen a little bit more than this area, this location. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated correct. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated I don’t get, that’s not rational… 
 
Chairman Hertz stated it’s not to see one thing, you know it’s one thing to see a parking lot, it’s another 
thing to see a sea of… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated it’s parked cars, I mean why are differentiating, it doesn’t seem rational to me. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated it is… 
 
Mr. Collins stated the one thing that would be an issue, we would be putting, in order to screen these cars 
obviously, it’s a tough site to put the storage anywhere else, I mean you’d need evergreen, if that’s what 
you were looking for, is that an issue? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated I’m not saying to do less on the, I’m just saying I don’t see why they’d be 
differentiated, its parked cars, if you’re screen one, screen both. 
 
Whitney Singleton stated the zoning provision that Jan’s talking about is separate and independent from the 
Urban Renewal Regulations.  The zoning regulations that Jan’s talking about are independent from the 
Urban Renewal Regulations which previously existed here.  The Urban Renewal Regulations requiring 
screening of all cars, period.  You were not supposed to be able to see any cars from the street, whether 
they were associated with an automotive use or just general retail. 
 
Mr. Collins stated does this apply towards Urban Renewal or this standard? 
 
Whitney Singleton stated the Urban Renewal Plan was repealed. 
 
Mr. Collins stated okay good. 
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Mr. Vigliotti stated how many cars do you anticipate will be stacked in this portion of the site? 
 
Mr. Collins stated in this area? 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated yeah. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I mean what’s out there now, it will be similar. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated I don’t know what’s out there now. 
 
Mr. Collins stated that’s why, I can’t… 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated I think we’ll need to know that. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yeah. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated as one person on the Board, I would like to see some screening of the stacked cars.  I 
think as you drive down Kisco Avenue and you drive by maybe the Jaguar retail area and BMW and Lexus, 
you see a lot of green, you don’t see stacked cars.  In your case you’re proposing to stack cars, I think it 
would behoove you to kind of fall in line with that neighborhood so to speak… 
 
Mr. Collins stated sure. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated the commercial neighborhood.  Nothing crazy, not fancy just, it doesn’t have to come 
up so high, just enough. 
 
Mr. Bonforte stated I concur with that statement. 
 
Chairman Hertz and just Ralph, just looking at the aerial image that’s fairly recent on the site.  That area 
stacks about, its 6 columns by about 13 cars wide, so. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated 75 to 100 hundred cars. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated yeah, depending on exactly where you, where it works. 
 
Mr. Collins stated and I think we’ve reduced from that, from that aerial we’ve actually reduced the area of 
on-site storage too, that’s come down. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and then, we’ll continue on the discussion of buffer.  The areas between the two 
sites, there’s, I think there’s existing small amount of buffer space and are you proposing, you know, the 
sort of the border there right?  What’s there currently and are you proposing any changes in that area? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I think there’s a fence that runs along the property line, I don’t know if there’s any larger 
plantings that are between those properties right now.  We would be, we would have to plant that up, 
obviously that will be part of the buffer, the landscaping [inaudible].  it’s only a small area as it exists right 
now. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated so in that area, we have a 10 foot buffer going around your property which will be 
established.  Will there also be a 10 foot buffer on the south property?  I guess that’s the question that I 
have. 
 
Mr. Collins stated this one? 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated yes. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, all around the entire property. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated so we’ll have technically 20 feet of buffer, is that correct? 
 
Mr. Collins stated between, 20 feet of buffer green space… 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated yes, okay, that’s a nice buffer, very nice. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated you know it’s interesting what I’m seeing today and seeing in some of the 
photographs, there’s a curb but with some trucks and some large vehicles you know backing the tires up all 



Planning Board Meeting Minutes 
January 28, 2020 Minutes Page 12 

 
the way to curbing, so they’re overhanging the buffer by a couple feet and then they can get another line of 
cars parked perpendicular to that.  So, that’s not ideal, you know we’d probably want the striping to be 
acknowledged and respected on both sites.  Now, is there going to be a change in parking, so right now 
there’s parking perpendicular to the drive aisle on the lower, I guess its 227… 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated is that going to be maintained, I mean it’s an area… 
 
Mr. Collins stated yeah, all this parking is going to be maintained, that’s not changing. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated that stays, there’s no change to that is what you’re saying. 
 
Mr. Collins stated the only thing obviously with this is any cars here, they would move them when they 
have a deliver come in and then those cars would be moved back.  So we’re still going to keep those 
parking spaces, we’re not getting rid of anything. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and you only need to move those cars when you’re just driving vehicles between the 
two sites. 
 
Mr. Collins stated those will be moved when the delivery comes, yes. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated okay.  And is there anything else proposed there?  Is there a gate there?  Is there 
anything… 
 
Mr. Collins stated I believe there is a gate that exists there, I’d have to look at the plans again, the existing 
plans again.  I know the survey will have to be updated to have topo, so if that wasn’t picked up, we’d have 
to pick it up.  But I’m pretty there is a gate between [inaudible]. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and is there anything that has to happen with regards to, are the two areas on grade?  
Because in one place it’s listed as a ramp. 
 
Mr. Collins stated its flat straight across. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated it’s flat, so where its listed as a ramp, it’s not really a ramp. 
 
Mr. Collins stated it’s a ramp to get up the curb. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated just to get up the curb, just to climb the… okay, got you. And in this, in the case that 
this is memorialized, what are you proposing, remove the curb or ramp over the curb, in that little two 
space section. 
 
Mr. Collins stated it will be a drop curb. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated it will be a drop curb, okay. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated the, at 227 the, I think you’re maintaining 10 foot buffers except for the rear of the 
property which you’re proposing 7 foot buffers? 
 
Mr. Collins stated where? 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated now, is that because the layout that you’re proposing fits all of the parking and all of 
the cars? 
 
Mr. Collins stated what happened here? 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated our memo that we received from the Building Inspector indicates that you’re proposing 
a 7 foot buffer to the rear as opposed to the 10 [feet].  Is there any way of moving that three feet that you’re 
losing to the front buffer and making that larger? 
 
Mr. Collins stated the site plan that’s on 227 was built, that’s been there since ’91, so we’re not proposing 
anything.  The only thing we’re proposing on that is widening the Kensico Drive entrance and adding the 
interconnection between, so whatever is out there… 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated you’ll still have to get a variance for that. 
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Mr. Collins stated so if we need a variance, then we’ll have to get one for that. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated and my point I guess is if you need a variance, the question that I would have would be 
adding that three feet to the front of the property to extend that buffer, which would be the greenspace that 
sits on Kisco Avenue.  Just a question, just something to chat about, we can discuss that later, okay?  Thank 
you. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated other thoughts, other input, remember this is a time where we’re trying to give the 
applicant the most input, the most sense of the Board so they can go and make an informed decision as to 
how they wish to proceed, what their challenges are going to look like… 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated I need one more question, I’m sorry.  Because they’re both service areas and we’ve had 
a lot of experience with service areas and the amount of trash and old tires and parts and oil and things of 
that sort.  Just want to ensure that the trash enclosures are the right size to truly accommodate a daily influx 
of trash.  We can discuss that at another point, can you point out where your locations are?  I think I see 
one… 
 
Mr. Collins stated the trash enclosure for 255 is here. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated okay. 
 
Mr. Collins stated existing, I believe they have them stored in this location. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated and you have the size for that? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I don’t have the size. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated okay, so at some point I think we’ll need to see that. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated and then the south location, which is 255… 
 
Mr. Collins stated 255 is the north, this is where it is in the north one.  And then this side, it’s right here 
where the entrance is.  They put it, I believe it off in the lawn area on the side… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated those are not in an enclosure, right? 
 
Mr. Collins stated no, I don’t believe they are currently. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated is there an enclosure on the approved site plan? 
 
Mr. Collins stated I’d have to look. 
 
Jan Johannessen stated its labeled trash there. 
 
Mr. Collins stated was that here? 
 
Jan Johannessen stated yup. 
 
Mr. Collins stated they do have a couple extra containers here off to the side, that would have to be, 
obviously consolidated. 
 
Mr. Vigliotti stated we’ll need to see that.  Experience has proven that, particularly with auto service that 
enclosures really need to be of the appropriate size to accommodate the day to day and I think we’ll need to 
know a little bit of information on trash pickup, how often? 
 
Chairman Hertz stated and just as one Board member, I would encourage you to you know, look at what’s 
on the approved site plan and see if you know, there’s an easy way maybe.  One of the things that we’ve 
been seeing a number of applications for improvements on properties on Kensico.  So what had been 
formerly a very industrial strip has inched up, you know in the type and you know and moved away from 
being purely industrial to having much more car traffic and whatever.  So, you know, we certainly 
encourage every applicant to look for ways to beautify the site, particularly as it relates to drive by 
appearance.  So I would encourage you to look at the Kensico Drive views and if there were something that 
were easy and doable, such as a trash enclosure, something we might want to encourage you to at least look 
at seriously. 
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Mr. Collins stated sure. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated any other thoughts, input, Staff? 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated I have a question about 255.  How, as currently laid out, it’s existing, how it 
exists today, not how you’re looking to put it back for what it was originally approved for but how its 
operating today.  How do cars get dropped off and picked up on that site?  Are they, simply that you’ve 
been using the adjoining site in a way that you’ve been using to avoid having to have the car carriers load 
and unload in the street? 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, it’s been being, they’re dropping off still at 227, the rear access of 227, obviously it 
isn’t large enough, so its been jumping the curb. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated so the main reason at this point to, because these sites are both being used by 
Toyota, this is kind of the path of least resistance, right?  This is the cleanest way to do this inexpensively 
because you have a drive aisle that you can utilize, there’s not much in the way to change to get those 
trucks off of Kisco Avenue and off of Kensico, so they can get onto the site, you can load and unload and 
make the site functional. 
 
Mr. Collins stated correct. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated if you didn’t have this scenario and you had to bring this site back to 
compliance, 255, you would be forced to figure out a way to get the truck in and out. 
 
Mr. Collins stated correct. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated okay and it may turn out in the end that that’s the avenue that you take because 
if you’re going to do this and you’re going to go through this, it may make sense.  Certainly from a design 
standpoint you don’t want to spend the money twice.  I understand that once you go through that process, 
you then have to go and implement those changes and that’s a capital expense, right?  You’re also going to 
lose the ability probably to store some cars that you’re able to store now… 
 
Mr. Collins stated because of the interconnection. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated no, not because of the interconnection.  If you had to bring in right now a 255 
standalone, you have to get a truck in and out of there. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, obviously we would lose… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated you’re going to really have to rethink how the storage of the cars take place, 
what parking you really need and don’t need and reorganize that parking in a way that you can get a carrier 
in and out, load and unload and still store cars. 
 
Mr. Collins stated correct and that’s part of what we were discussing early, we’ll take a look at actually 
modifying our layout as its proposed now to actually be able to do that standalone. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated so in the short term you’re asking to do that and have this accommodation so 
that you can defer and put off the capital improvement that would be necessary 255 to effectuate, which 
you would need to do. 
 
Mr. Collins stated correct. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated okay and so I think the only, one of the considerations in that respect and you 
know, 227, to me I don’t want to penalize 227 because they’re trying to help accommodate getting these 
trucks off of the roadways which is what we want and to help accommodate the use but there should be, 
you’re asking for something, there should be some give and take there, so I think you’ve heard some of 
those comments.  So the question then, that we were struggling with is what happens, you have this private 
easement between the owners of 227 and 255… 
 
Mr. Collins stated and the current tenant, yes. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated right and that easement is a private agreement between the two property owners 
and at some point in time, 227 says you know Rivera’s now out of here or we want to do something else, 
we no longer want this, we’re going to terminate the easement.  So, you know without adequate notice, 
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you’re now going to be in this place where you’re not going to have a solution for your trucks to get in and 
out of 255… 
 
Mr. Collins stated we’re going to add that into this application. 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated but you still need to, somebody needs to go build that. 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, that would need to be done.  Things will need to be shift around… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated the property owners should think about how the mechanics of that are going to 
take place and how the Village is going to be protected from one day that pass through suddenly being shut 
off and now the carriers out on Kisco Avenue unloading… 
 
Mr. Collins stated that won’t be an issue, it will be, there will be an escrow between the owners that would 
be binding that would say okay when this is gone, this has to be put back… 
 
Vice Chair Bainlardi stated talk to the property owners, talk to your clients about what they’re willing to 
commit to on that and think about that before the next time you come back because that’s, for me and I 
think for many of us here, we talked about this earlier, how is that going to work?  How is that really going 
to work in real time, in a way in which we don’t want to end up in the situation where for months on end 
you’ve got this carrier out in the roadway.  That to me, is the biggest thing.  I think the rest of it from my 
point of view, it functions, it can work properly, if we can get some restoration of the greenery and some 
landscaping, great, we love to see that.  And I think that would be part of kind of the give and take here to 
make this all work but in the end how are we really going to protect against that scenario of what you’re 
proposing just going away because the easement just terminates. 
 
Mr. Collins stated the owners and all counsel are definitely aware of what needs to be done to bring it back.  
They have been in conversations and coordination, so they are aware that obviously once they’re separated 
then become defunct, the interconnection gets eliminated and there will be costs set aside to implement the 
construction of something that would allow for the trucks to bring in, as it stands along from 227. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated now I think what’s important and I think you and your client or clients, or your 
client and their respective landlords, I think from what you’re saying, I understand the complexity and 
whatever… 
 
Mr. Collins stated yes, complexity. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated but also the importance of these items that john’s bringing up and the rest of the 
Board has brought up.  Not easy things to accomplish, some significant challenges.  All in all, I think you 
know, we think from what you’ve heard and maybe I’ll try to synopsize.  The Board seems to view this as 
positive cleanup of the site and with some nice things that could improve, continue to improve both Kisco 
and Kensico.  So I think if you can overcome some of the challenges, it’s a project that I think we could 
probably get behind.  You will obviously have some DEC, I’m sorry DEP, you know just a, just work to do 
there, I don’t know what the challenges are going to be but it’s, just fun.  But if you have any more 
questions for us, I would ask them now, I think you have a sense of, you do have a full Board, so you do 
probably have gotten a sense of whatever is looking at.  I think you’ve gotten a little bit of feedback from 
consultants, so ask now or we’ll see you back here with a formal when and if… 
 
Mr. Collins stated honestly, I think I’ve gotten everything that I was hoping to get and more. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated alright then, we look forward to seeing you back with a formal application.  
Hopefully it’s something everyone can get behind and these issues can be solved. 
 
Mr. Collins stated I look forward to working with you guys. 
 
Chairman Hertz stated thank you very much.  Alright, this very long agenda became very short.  That is the 
last item of the agenda, thank you very much for watching. 
 
Chairman Hertz adjourned the meeting. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:39pm. 


